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31 Subpart A of this part. 

occupations found and declared by the 
Secretary to be particularly hazardous 
or detrimental to the health or well- 
being for minors 16 and 17 years of age. 
Hazardous occupations orders are the 
means through which occupations are 
declared to be particularly hazardous 
for minors. Since 1995, the promulga-
tion and amendment of the hazardous 
occupations orders have been effec-
tuated under the Administrative Pro-
cedure Act (APA), 5 U.S.C. 551 et seq. 
The effect of these orders is to raise 
the minimum age for employment to 18 
years in the occupations covered. Sev-
enteen orders, published in subpart E 
of this part, have thus far been issued 
under the FLSA and are now in effect. 

[75 FR 28458, May 20, 2010] 

§ 570.121 Age certificates. 
(a) To protect an employer from un-

witting violation of the minimum age 
standards, it is provided in section 
3(1)(2) of the Act that ‘‘oppressive child 
labor shall not be deemed to exist by 
virtue of the employment in any occu-
pation of any person with respect to 
whom the employer shall have on file 
an unexpired certificate issued and 
held pursuant to regulations of the 
Secretary of Labor certifying that such 
person is above the oppressive child 
labor age.’’ An age certificate is a 
statement of a minor’s age issued 
under regulations of the Secretary 
(Child Labor Regulation No. 1), 31 based 
on the best available documentary evi-
dence of age, and carrying the signa-
tures of the minor and the issuing offi-
cer. Its purpose is to furnish an em-
ployer with reliable proof of the age of 
a minor employee in order that he 
may, as specifically provided by the 
act, protect himself against uninten-
tional violation of the child labor pro-
visions. Pursuant to the regulations of 
the Secretary, State employment or 
age certificates are accepted as proof of 
age in 45 States, the District of Colum-
bia, and Puerto Rico, and Federal cer-
tificates of age in Idaho, Mississippi, 
South Carolina and Texas. If there is a 
possibility that the minor whom he in-
tends to employ is below the applicable 
age minimum for the occupation in 
which he is to be employed, the em-

ployer should obtain an age certificate 
for him. 

(b) It should be noted that the age 
certificate furnishes protection to the 
employer as provided by the act only if 
it shows the minor to be above the 
minimum age applicable thereunder to 
the occupation in which he is em-
ployed. Thus, a State certificate which 
shows a minor’s age to be above the 
minimum required by State law for the 
occupation in which he is employed 
does not protect his employer for pur-
poses of the Fair Labor Standards Act 
unless the age shown on such certifi-
cate is also above the minimum pro-
vided under that act for such occupa-
tion. 

EXEMPTIONS 

§ 570.122 General. 
(a) Specific exemptions from the 

child labor requirements of the Act are 
provided for: 

(1) Employment of children in agri-
culture outside of school hours for the 
school district where they live while so 
employed; 

(2) Employment of employees en-
gaged in the delivery of newspapers to 
the consumer; 

(3) Employment of children as actors 
or performers in motion pictures or in 
theatrical, radio, or television produc-
tions; 

(4) Employment by a parent or a per-
son standing in a parent’s place of his 
own child or a child in his custody 
under the age of sixteen years in any 
occupation other than manufacturing, 
mining, or an occupation found by the 
Secretary to be particularly hazardous 
for the employment of children be-
tween the ages of sixteen and eighteen 
years or detrimental to their health or 
well-being. 

(5) Employment of homeworkers en-
gaged in the making of evergreen 
wreaths, including the harvesting of 
the evergreens or other forest products 
used in making such wreaths. 

(6) Employment of 16- and 17-year- 
olds to load, but not operate or unload, 
certain scrap paper balers and paper 
box compactors under specified condi-
tions. 

(7) Employment of 17-year-olds to 
perform limited driving of cars and 
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